Van Buren Community School District

Wellness Committee

Wednesday, November 18th, 2009
5:00 to 6:00 p.m.

Present: Judy Thomas, Doris Strait, Bonnie Watson, Kim Steele-Blair, Sara Sprouse
MINUTES
I. Farm To School
Received $5000 from USDA and we have used this money to purchase one of the two salad bars that are now in use and fresh, locally grown produce for school lunch. We need to plan a field trip for Middle School students in Mrs. Alvis’ Family and Consumer Sciences class, if anyone has ideas please let me know, the purpose of the field trip is to show them how food is grown/where their food comes from. Some ideas include Wells Dairy and Kim’s CSA. We will also purchase some fruit trees for the high school campus.  Kim suggested that we find trees that produce when school is in session and also to look in to dwarf trees because they produce faster. Judy commented that students like Granny Smith and Pink Lady apples. Jenny Gardner has offered to order the trees at Ostrander’s for approx. $30.00 each. FFA would help maintain the trees. Jenny has talked with Steve Duke about where to place the trees.

The school has received another Farm to School grant to continue the purchase of fresh, locally grown fruits and veggies.

Judy read the following report from Nathan Padget at the Middle School:


Hello from the Middle School!!! We are currently in the fourth week of having the salad bar and so far it has been a great success.  We offer the students salad two days a week on Wednesday’s and Friday’s.  We try to change the special items that we offer the students every week and have included items such as cottage cheese, applesauce, pasta salads, and beets.  Vegetables we try to have on the salad bar each time include two meats, cheese, broccoli, carrots, cauliflower, cucumbers, peppers, onions, eggs, croutons, crackers, two choices of dressings, and obviously lettuce.  Fruits that we have available to the students include oranges, grapes, bananas, and apples.  As for the amount of people eating the salad bar the numbers have been pretty steady at around 65 kids each day, as well as half a dozen teachers.
Judy reported that the high school salad bar averages 45 students a day, depending on the regular meal. The salad bar is offered 5 days a week.  Similar items are offered as the middle school.

Judy also thanked the producers who provided the fresh produce this fall, they include: Doug Zollars (melons), Sharon’s Produce (leaf lettuce), Kim Steele-Blair (red/yellow cherry tomatoes, red/yellow/green/lime green peppers, red cabbage, green onions, romaine lettuce, and jalopenos). She would like to especially thank Kim for organizing everything.

Judy also stated she if receiving a lot of brown rice for commodity and would like any recipes/ideas for how to prepare it.

December 11th there will be a meeting in Fairfield with other school districts about how to set up a Farm to School program. Sara and Judy plan to attend.

Kim brought the 2009-2010 Buy Fresh, Buy Local Directory to help find local producers, if anyone would like a copy, see Sara.
II. Team Nutrition/Wellness Day
Wellness Day was a success. At least 100 students visited the booths and participated in activities during the lunch hour. Jenny Neal spoke to students 8th hour about “School Wellness and You”, everyone seemed to enjoy her presentation. Surveys were completed by students on school meals and the results were given to Judy and Gayle.  Blood pressures were also taken during the lunch hour, approx 24% of students/staff had elevated blood pressure and were educated by a nurse from VBCH and instructed to monitor blood pressure closely.

Tuesday, Nov. 10th Sara attended a train-the-trainer workshop on “Being a Role Model for School Wellness”.  She shared a short presentation from that workshop and plans to present at PTO in December and a staff in-service at a later date.  

Discussed wanting to have a Wellness Day that involves all the schools.  Mrs. Watson suggested February would be good, Jump Rope for Heart is that month.  We could focus on heart health.  Some examples of activities include: high school students/athletes could model healthy eating and physical activity to elementary students by eating a meal with them, etc.  Mrs. Strait offered to have students do posters for the elementary.

Mrs. Strait is doing a lesson on energy drinks/supplements now and what happens if you take megadoses of supplements.  Kim suggested having a medical professional talk with students, for example, Jason Polonsky.  Others suggested were Kristi Polonsky, Gary Debner and Mr. E would be motivational speakers that students would look up to.  Any other ideas would be appreciated. 
III. Healthy Kids Act

Thursday, December 3rd a session on the ICN titled “Understanding the Healthy Kids Act” will be offered.  The high school ICN room has been reserved.  Anyone on the wellness committee is invited to attend. It will be about ways to implement the new nutritional content standards that will be in effect July 2010.  There will also be an in-person meeting in Ottumwa in February, where schools will receive a toolkit to help in implementation.

IV. Student Health Index

Reviewed priorities from SHI that was completed at the high school last year.  Some priorities that have been addressed since then have been: Review go-kit, AED, and action plans with staff, asthma in-service, grab ‘n go is always being reviewed and improved, Wellness Day addressed educating students and staff on health issues, students were surveyed (involvement in planning meals).

This year we will complete the SHI at the Middle School and report back in the Spring.  We will continue working on the High School priorities.
V. Next Meeting
Spring 2010

VI. Adjourn
